

Donald Trump's Gift to Kleptocrats

By Trevor Sutton and Alexandra Schmitt October 21, 2019

President Donald Trump's attempt to enlist Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelensky to assist him with his reelection campaign is alarming on many levels. Although the full details of the July 25, 2019, phone call between Trump and Zelensky have yet to be established, by the White House's own account, Trump floated a deal in which Ukraine would receive U.S. support in exchange for launching an investigation in an attempt to damage his political opponent, former Vice President Joe Biden. Even if the story ends there, it's clear that the president sought to use his authority as commander in chief to influence the actions of a foreign nation in a way that would have carried no national security benefit for the United States but would have had the potential to significantly benefit Trump's political interests. Subsequent events, such as the president's public call for Chinese authorities to investigate Joe Biden and his son, appear to confirm this understanding of Trump's motives.¹

These actions are first and foremost a gross abuse of office and an attack on the integrity of U.S. democracy. Impeachment, therefore, is an appropriate response. These actions are also a case study in how not to treat geopolitical partners: Ukraine is a troubled state on the front lines of Russian aggression that has for years struggled to break away from Moscow's sphere of influence. By conditioning U.S. support on a specious investigation, Trump has sent a clear signal that U.S. commitment to Ukraine is grounded not in shared values or interests but rather in his personal whims and political aims. It would make sense for Zelensky to question the reliability and value of a bilateral relationship with Washington when confronted with a request to manipulate his country's legal system in exchange for U.S. assistance.

On these terms alone, Trump's attempted shakedown of Zelensky is one of the most disgraceful chapters in modern U.S. presidential history. But Trump's actions are also damaging in a more insidious sense: They mark an escalation in his administration's efforts to roll back and politicize U.S. efforts to fight corruption and promote accountable, democratic governance around the world. Rather than aiding Ukraine's efforts to root out corruption, as the president has implausibly claimed,² Trump has undermined Ukraine's fragile democracy and dealt a significant blow to U.S. credibility on anticorruption issues.

This issue brief discusses the United States' leading role in making anti-corruption a global priority in the years before Trump's election and explains why corruption poses a grave threat both to American values and to U.S. national security. It then details the Trump administration's anti-corruption record to date and examines the impact of the Zelensky call on America's standing in the fight against graft.

America has long been a global leader in anti-corruption efforts

Today, fighting corruption reliably occupies a prominent place on the agendas of international organizations, multilateral financial institutions, and most national governments. More than 180 countries have signed the U.N. Convention Against Corruption,³ a landmark international agreement that commits states to take measures to prevent corruption inside their borders and assist other states in investigating and prosecuting graft and recovering stolen assets. Fighting corruption is also a critical component of the United Nations' sustainable development goals and is a programmatic priority for virtually every major international development organization and most national foreign assistance agencies. Corruption has been the topic of a special session of the U.N. Security Council⁴ and was the organizing theme of a major convening of world leaders in London in 2016.⁵

While the idea that countries should collaborate to fight corruption may seem like common sense now, the emergence of this effort on a global scale was by no means inevitable. For most of world history, corruption was viewed as a purely domestic issue; until recently, many countries even allowed corporations to claim a tax deduction for bribes paid abroad.⁶ International organizations, meanwhile, largely avoided the topic. As a former senior official at the World Bank noted, "Corruption was a taboo subject. … It used to be referred to discreetly as the 'c word' [inside the organization]."⁷

The sea change in attitudes owes much to the efforts of civil society and grassroots anti-corruption and transparency movements in countries around the world. But national governments have also played an important role. And while Washington has not always been a paragon of rectitude, no country has done more to mainstream anti-corruption as a global policy priority.

The United States was the first major power to pass a law criminalizing foreign bribery, the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act of 1977, and it was the driving force behind a landmark anti-foreign bribery convention now ratified by dozens of countries.⁸ Washington was also a founding member of the Financial Action Task Force in 1989,⁹ a global organization that combats money laundering, and the Open Government Partnership in 2011, a multilateral initiative in which countries collaborate with each other and with civil society to improve their transparency and accountability.¹⁰ More recently, the United States passed the Global Magnitsky Act of 2016, which empowers the U.S. government to sanction corrupt actors anywhere in the world. Five countries, including the United Kingdom and Canada, have passed legislation modeled on the law, and the European Union is considering implementing a comparable sanctions framework.¹¹

When it comes to foreign assistance, the United States has invested billions of dollars in rule of law, governance, and anti-corruption programs around the world,¹² as well as has trained and provided technical assistance to thousands of judges, investigators, and civil servants in countries grappling with pervasive graft and dysfunction.¹³ On top of all this, U.S. law enforcement has exposed and prosecuted major corruption scandals in jurisdictions from Malaysia to Switzerland to South Africa¹⁴ and has recovered billions of dollars in stolen assets under a special anti-kleptocracy program.¹⁵

In short, in the four decades that have passed between the enactment of the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and the inauguration of President Trump, corruption has moved from the periphery to the center of U.S. foreign policy, and the United States assumed a leading role in advancing transparency standards and good governance norms in the international system. Now, the actions of Trump and his administration have put that achievement in jeopardy.

Why anti-corruption matters

There are important moral reasons why the United States should pursue an aggressive anti-corruption agenda in the international arena. Honest and accountable government is a fundamental right to which all people are entitled; as the 2010 U.S. National Security Strategy stated, "pervasive corruption is a violation of basic human rights."¹⁶ To the extent that the United States intends to stand up for any values in its foreign policy, public integrity should be one of them.

But anti-corruption is more than a moral imperative; it is also integral to national security. Corruption is a deeply destabilizing force that eats away at a state's ability to provide high-quality and reliable services to its citizens. It allows organized crime outfits and unscrupulous businesspeople to improperly influence public officials, and it impedes the delivery of effective foreign assistance, impoverishing the treasuries of low-income countries already grappling with limited resources. These effects can spawn grave threats. Corruption enables terrorism and human rights abuses¹⁷ and fuels transnational criminal activities such as drug and human trafficking.¹⁸ It also weakens law enforcement and contributes to security crises in countries that would otherwise be at peace¹⁹ while undermining the capacity and capability of key U.S. political and military partners.²⁰ Finally, corruption delegitimizes and weakens fragile states, which can hasten their descent into chaos and civil unrest.²¹

In addition to contributing to these negative outcomes, corruption functions as a strategic tool of authoritarian states that cultivate kleptocratic networks and expedite the payment of bribes in service of their geopolitical goals. Russia has been especially pernicious in its weaponization of graft: The country has used proxies and laundered funds to develop "an opaque network of patronage" across much of Eastern Europe, in what one analysis termed "the Kremlin playbook."²²

The Trump administration's anti-corruption record to date

Since its first days in office, the Trump administration has exhibited indifference and at times hostility—toward anti-corruption efforts in U.S. foreign policy. Less than a month after his inauguration, for example, President Trump signed into law a measure repealing a 2010 Obama-era regulation that imposed transparency on the oil and gas industry, a sector that has historically been at very high risk for graft.²³ In the lead-up to the passage of this measure, former Sen. Dick Lugar (R-IN)—a sponsor of the 2010 law authorizing the regulation—warned that repeal would mean "undoing a clear act of moral leadership, turning our back on corruption. This would betray our own principles and severely undercut our allies in Europe and Canada. It would cost countless lives over the long run and harm our security."²⁴

Trump's early action was a portent of things to come. Over the past three years, the White House has slashed funding for vital foreign assistance programs, allowed strongmen to quash popular anti-corruption initiatives, and either ignored or threatened to undercut multilateral transparency initiatives.²⁵ Even worse, officials have actively ignored massive corruption when politically convenient, such as when Secretary of State Mike Pompeo praised the government of Guatemala despite its recent expulsion of an anti-corruption body or when Trump commended the corrupt governments of Egypt, Turkey, Russia, and Honduras.²⁶ The administration has even sought to cut the budget of the critical State Department's Bureau of International Narcotics and Law Enforcement Affairs, which is tasked with anti-corruption policy, by around 40 percent for the upcoming fiscal year.²⁷

This retreat from anti-corruption policies has been paralleled by the president's unprecedented use of his official position to enrich himself, his family, and his friends. After his election, President Trump refused to divest from his businesses and instead gave control to his sons, a move that transparency advocates questioned.²⁸ Foreign officials and corporations have regularly booked rooms in Trump hotels, in what may amount to public attempts to ingratiate themselves with the president.²⁹ Trump has also used his private properties to conduct official government business,³⁰ and his administration announced that the next G-7 summit would be held at Trump's resort in Doral, Florida, before reversing the decision amid public outcry.³¹ He faces three ongoing federal lawsuits for violations of the emolu-

ments clause, which prohibits U.S. officials from receiving gifts or payments from foreign officials.³² Yet, even U.S. officials have used Trump's properties for questionable reasons, including up to 40 trips to his Scottish resort taken by members of the U.S. Air Force.³³

The Zelensky call is a dangerous escalation

The Zelensky call represents a dangerous escalation of the administration's approach to anti-corruption, elevating it from the realm of negligence to deliberate malfeasance. To understand why, it is instructive to examine Ukraine's long struggle with corruption and its geopolitical implications.

After the breakup of the Soviet Union, Ukraine and other newly established states began an often turbulent journey toward democracy. As is often the case in countries in democratic transition, one of the greatest challenges facing these new polities has been the creation of accountable and competent political institutions, particularly those involved in law enforcement such as courts, prosecutors' offices, and police.

Ukraine has been no exception. Much of the country's post-independence politics can be described as a struggle among oligarchs—some aligned with Moscow, others threatened by Russian aggression—to exert control over the country's weak government amid widespread public discontent with endemic graft. In 2013, this resentment erupted into a series of massive protests over Ukraine's failure to enter into an association with the European Union. This civil resistance ultimately led to the overthrow of Ukraine's pro-Russian president, Viktor Yanukovych, who was widely viewed as an emblem of a deeply corrupt political system that had become subservient to the Kremlin. A key demand of the protesters was for more transparent and representative governance.³⁴ Although Yanukovych's successor, Petro Poroshenko, affiliated Ukraine with the European Union and made tentative but slow steps toward reform, he proved either unwilling or incapable of making real progress in reforming an entrenched kleptocracy, frustrating many Ukrainian citizens.³⁵

Given this history, Zelensky's rise to the presidency was as improbable as it was fortunate for the reform cause in Ukraine. Prior to his victory, Zelensky was a successful comedian and starred in a Ukrainian television show in which his character unexpectedly became president after his anti-corruption rant went viral. Zelensky's campaign mostly avoided specific policy issues, but he pledged to "clean up" Ukrainian politics and "reboot" peace talks with Russian-backed separatists in eastern Ukraine.³⁶ In April 2019, he defeated Poroshenko by a landslide.

Zelensky's election offered hope to a nation that has long struggled with corruption at all levels of government. Among his most significant achievements, he has made tangible progress in reforming Ukraine's police and courts; in most cases, these are the most crucial but also the most difficult components of a successful anti-corruption reform program. For example, Zelensky appointed a new prosecutor general with a strong anti-corruption record,³⁷ and he recently signed legislation that created a new High Anti-Corruption Court.³⁸ He has submitted 74 other bills targeting corruption to parliament.³⁹ Although Ukraine has a hard road ahead of it, from a governance standpoint, Zelensky's first six months in office have made this the most promising time in contemporary Ukrainian history.

Zelensky's efforts have occurred against the backdrop of billions of dollars in U.S. foreign assistance and a sustained effort by American and European diplomats and civil servants to strengthen rule of law in Ukraine.⁴⁰ For the current fiscal year, Congress appropriated more than \$100 million for democracy, human rights, and governance programs that would help anti-corruption efforts in Ukraine.⁴¹ Specific programs target transparency and accountability in public administration and seek to strengthen the judicial sector.⁴²

Viewed in this context, Trump's efforts to extort Zelensky seem especially outrageous. By pressuring the Ukrainian president to use the machinery of justice for political ends, Trump in effect demanded that Zelensky betray the very mandate that vaulted him to power. This could have potentially set back Ukraine's anti-corruption reform efforts by years, while undermining the millions of U.S. taxpayer dollars already spent to battle corruption. Zelensky appears to have demurred on Trump's request, but merely being party to the solicitation is likely to damage his reformist credentials inside Ukraine and provide fodder for his critics.

Adding insult to injury, Trump has defended his request by saying that it was motivated by a good faith interest in fighting corruption in Ukraine.⁴³ Trump's antitransparency agenda during his three years in office is by itself sufficient to justify skepticism of this claim. But the transcript of the phone call that the White House recently released also casts doubt on Trump's assertion: At no point in that record does the president mention anti-corruption efforts. Rather, he focuses on investigating Biden and his son in connection with an allegation for which there is no evidence.⁴⁴

Finally, President Trump's alleged interest in improving Ukrainian governance is also in tension with the actions of his advisers and associates, particularly those of his personal lawyer, former New York City Mayor Rudy Giuliani (R). According to news reports, Giuliani has arranged multiple meetings between himself and a number of Ukrainian officials, including the country's general prosecutor, during which he pressured these officials to investigate Biden and his son.⁴⁵ Giuliani was reportedly assisted in this effort by two U.S. citizens with ties to Ukraine; U.S. authorities recently indicted these men for violating campaign finance laws by allegedly laundering money through a Trump super PAC in an effort to influence Republican members of Congress to, among other things, remove then-Ambassador to Ukraine Marie Yovanovitch because of her strong anticorruption stance.⁴⁶ Yovanovitch recently testified before Congress that she was recalled from her post in May because her anti-corruption diplomacy was threatening the finan-

6 Center for American Progress | Donald Trump's Gift to Kleptocrats

cial interest of Giuliani and his associates.⁴⁷

Even under the implausible scenario that Trump has experienced a last-minute conversion to the anti-corruption cause, his actions would still be unjustifiable. If U.S. authorities have actionable evidence relating to a U.S. citizen engaged in corruption abroad—which, in the case of the Bidens, they do not—it should be shared with the concerned foreign government through established law enforcement channels in a manner respectful of the laws and processes of that government, and without political arm-twisting. By all accounts, Trump's failure to do this appears to be motivated by a thirst for politicized judicial action—something that enables, rather than combats, a corrupt political order.

A colossal blow to U.S. credibility

Zelensky is not the only one whose reputation is bound to suffer. In a single stroke, President Trump has profoundly damaged the United States' credibility and undermined the efforts of a generation of U.S. policymakers to strengthen rule of law in Ukraine and around the world. Going forward, it will be far harder for the United States to press reluctant governments to undertake much-needed reforms; the perception that the United States is acting in bad faith will make such exhortations easy to dismiss.

Just as regrettably, Trump's effort to sabotage rule of law in Ukraine is a windfall for Russia and other autocratic states that would like to see a diminished role for the United States in the world and that routinely seize on U.S. hypocrisy to attack the legitimacy of the U.S.-led international order. When a fragile democracy such as Ukraine backslides into graft, it becomes more vulnerable to such authoritarian encroachment. It's not surprising that many veteran Ukraine watchers are characterizing Vladimir Putin as the main beneficiary of the Trump-Zelensky debacle.⁴⁸

The implications of all this are clear. For years, the United States has been on the front lines of the global struggle against graft. Now, for perhaps the first time in U.S. history, an American president is seeking to export his own corruption to a vulner-able ally. That is a tragedy for the United States, for Ukraine, and for the world.

Conclusion: The future of anti-corruption

The harm Trump has done to the global anti-corruption movement will almost certainly outlast his time in office, and the next administration will likely be tasked with undoing the damage. If there is a silver lining to the moral outrages of the Trump presidency, it is that they can serve as a clarion call for greater international action to combat corruption—both at home and abroad.

Going forward, the United States must do more than it has to date to identify and block transactions linked to corrupt activities and degrade kleptocratic networks that eat away at the rule of law and that empower anti-democratic and illiberal forces. Some of this can be done through more aggressive use of existing authorities such as the Global Magnitsky Act; increased appropriations for overseas programs related to transparency and rule of law; and increased resources for existing divisions of the U.S. government involved in anti-corruption activities. But it will also require new authorities.

These authorities might include measures such as a federal registry of the beneficial owners of legal entities formed or doing business in the United States, as well as reforms to the Foreign Agents Registration Act, including stricter registration requirements and potential limits on campaign contributions by registered foreign agents. They may also include an extension of federal bribery laws to cover foreign officials who accept bribes from U.S.-based people and companies.⁴⁹ Finally, the United States will need to elevate anti-corruption in its diplomacy and give it weight comparable to other critical national security issues when making foreign policy decisions. The United States should start this latter effort by working more closely and strategically with the European Union, which has robust policies on money laundering and other practices that enable corruption but suffers from decentralized and poorly coordinated enforcement and gaps in intelligence.⁵⁰

None of these measures will be a silver bullet; corruption is as old as politics and will be a reality for the foreseeable future. But its effects can be contained and mitigated with effective policies and strong leadership. Of all global actors, the United States is still the best positioned to lead the anti-corruption fight on account of its central role in the global financial system and its unrivaled geopolitical clout. That leadership cannot come soon enough, but until the U.S. government starts taking corruption seriously again, those who want a fairer, more honest world will have no choice but to wait.

Trevor Sutton is a fellow for National Security and International Policy at the Center for American Progress. Alexandra Schmitt is a policy analyst for human rights, democracy, and development on the National Security and International Policy team at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 Peter Baker and Eileen Sullivan, "Trump Publicly Urges China to Investigate the Bidens," *The New York Times*, October 3, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/03/us/politics/trump-china-bidens.html.
- 2 Marshall Cohen, "Fact check: Why Trump's sudden fixation on 'investigating corruption' doesn't add up," CNN, October 6, 2019, available at https://www.cnn.com/2019/10/06/ politics/fact-check-trump-corruption-context/index.html.
- 3 U.N. Office on Drugs and Crime, "Signature and Ratification Status," available at https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/ corruption/ratification-status.html (last accessed October 2019).
- 4 United Nations, "At Security Council Briefing on Corruption, Conflict, Secretary-General Calls for Doing More to Strengthen Governance, Build Trustworthy Institutions," Press release, September 10, 2018, available at https:// www.un.org/press/en/2018/sgsm19204.doc.htm.
- 5 Jessica Elgot, "World leaders pledge to tackle corruption at London summit – as it happened," *The Guardian*, May 12, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian.com/politics/ live/2016/may/12/david-cameron-london-anti-corruptionsummit-live.
- 6 Martine Milliet-Einbinder, "Writing off tax deductibility," OECD Observer, April 2000, available at http:// oecdobserver.org/news/archivestory.php/aid/245/Writing_off_tax_deductibility_.html.
- 7 Ko-Yung Tung, "The World Bank's Institutional Framework for Combatting Fraud and Corruption," International Monetary Fund, May 8, 2002, available at https://www.imf. org/external/np/leg/sem/2002/cdmfl/eng/tung.pdf.
- 8 David A. Gantz, "Globalizing Sanctions against Foreign Bribery: The Emergence of a New International Legal Consensus," Northwestern Journal of International Law and Business 18 (2) (1997): 457–497, available at http://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?art icle=1476&context=njilb.
- 9 Financial Action Task Force, "History of the FATF," available at https://www.fatf-gafi.org/about/historyofthefatf/ (last accessed October 2019).
- 10 Molly Elgin-Cossart, Trevor Sutton, and Kathryn Sachs, "Let the Sunshine In: An Assessment of the Open Government Partnership" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/security/reports/2016/03/17/133584/let-the-sunshine-in/.
- 11 Ewelina U. Ochab, "The Magnitsky Law Is Taking Over the European Union," Forbes, December 10, 2018, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/ewelinaochab/2018/12/10/ the-magnitsky-law-is-taking-over-the-europeanunion/#77980e4e1eca.
- 12 Marian L. Lawson and Susan B. Epstein, "Democracy Promotion: An Objective of U.S. Foreign Assistance" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2019), available at https://fas.org/sgp/crs/row/R44858.pdf.
- 13 U.S. Department of Justice, "Office of Overseas Prosecutorial Development Assistance and Training (OPDAT)," available at https://www.justice.gov/criminal-opdat (last accessed October 2019).
- 14 U.S. Department of Justice, "United States Seeks to Recover More Than \$1 Billion Obtained from Corruption Involving Malaysian Sovereign Wealth Fund," Press release, July 20, 2016, available at https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/ united-states-seeks-recover-more-1-billion-obtainedcorruption-involving-malaysian-sovereign; Rebecca R. Ruiz, Matt Apuzzo, and Sam Borden, "FIFA Corruption: Top Officials Arrested in Pre-Dawn Raid at Zurich Hotel," *The New York Times*, December 3, 2015, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2015/12/03/sports/fifa-scandal-arrestsin-switzerland.html; U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, "SEC Charges Hitachi With FCPA Violations," Press release, September 28, 2015, available at https://www.sec. gov/news/pressrelease/2015-212.html.

- 15 Leslie Wayne, "Wanted by U.S.: The Stolen Millions of Despots and Crooked Elites," *The New York Times*, February 16, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/17/ business/wanted-by-the-us-the-stolen-millions-of-despots-and-crooked-elites.html; Leslie Wayne, "Shielding Seized Assets From Corruption's Clutches," *The New York Times*, December 30, 2016, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/30/business/justice-department-tries-to-shield-repatriations-from-kleptocrats.html.
- 16 The White House, "National Security Strategy" (Washington: 2010), available at http://nssarchive.us/NSSR/2010.pdf.
- 17 Anton du Plessis, "Corruption in Africa violates human rights. Why do we tolerate it?", *The Guardian*, September 16, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian.com/ global-development/2016/sep/16/corruption-africa-violates-human-rights-fuels-radicalism-why-do-we-tolerate-it.
- 18 Marie Chêne, "U4 Expert Answer: Organised crime and corruption" (Bergen, Norway: U4 Anti-Corruption Research Centre, 2008), available at http://www.u4.no/publications/ organised-crime-and-corruption/.
- 19 Trevor Sutton, "Violence and Peace: Confronting Impunity in the 21st Century" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/security/reports/2016/10/24/225615/ violenceand-peace/.
- 20 Special Inspector General for Afghanistan Reconstruction, "Corruption in Conflict: Lessons from the U.S. Experience in Afghanistan" (Arlington, VA: 2016), available at https:// www.sigar.mil/interactive-reports/corruption-in-conflict/ index.html.
- 21 Robert I. Rotberg, "Failed States, Collapsed States, Weak States: Causes and Indicators," in Robert I. Rotberg, ed., State Failure and State Weakness in a Time of Terror (Washington: World Peace Foundation, 2003), available at https://www.wilsoncenter.org/sites/default/files/Failed States, Collapsed States, Weak States- Causes and Indicators.pdf.
- 22 Heather A. Conley and others, "The Kremlin Playbook: Understanding Russian Influence in Central and Eastern Europe" (Washington: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2016), available at https://csis-prod.s3.amazonaws. com/s3fs-public/publication/1601017_Conley_Kremlin-Playbook_Web.pdf.
- 23 Steven Mufson, "Trump signs law rolling back disclosure rule for energy and mining companies," *The Washington Post*, February 14, 2017, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/business/economy/trump-signslaw-rolling-back-disclosure-rule-for-energy-and-miningcompanies/2017/02/14/ccd93e90-f2cd-11e6-b9c9-e83fce42fb61_story.html.
- 24 Richard G. Lugan and Ben Cardin, "Put the American people first: Keep the anti-corruption rule," *The Hill*, January 31, 2017, available at https://thehill.com/blogs/congressblog/foreign-policy/317082-put-the-american-peoplefirst-keep-the-anti-corruption.
- 25 Trevor Sutton, "Why Nikki Haley Had the Right Message on Corruption—But Was the Wrong Messenger," National Interest, September 25, 2018, available at https://nationalinterest.org/blog/skeptics/why-nikki-haley-had-rightmessage-corruption%E2%80%94-was-wrong-messenger-31987.
- 26 Mary Beth Sheridan, "How U.S. apathy helped kill a pioneering anti-corruption campaign in Guatemala," *The Washington Post*, June 24, 2019, available at https://www. washingtonpost.com/world/the_americas/how-us-apathyhelped-kill-a-pioneering-anticorruption-campaign-in-guatemala/2019/06/14/cc4f464a-1e5e-11e9-a759-2b8541bbbe20_story.html; José de Córdoba, "Drug Case Implicates Hondoruan Leader Praised by Trump for Asylum Pact," *The Wall Street Journal*, October 2, 2019, available at https:// www.wsj.com/articles/drug-case-implicates-honduranleader-praised-by-trump-for-asylum-pact-11570026038; Mona Charen, "Since When Does Trump Care About Corruption?" *The Bulwark*, September 24, 2019, available at https://thebulwark.com/since-when-does-trump-careabout-corruption/.

- 27 U.S. Department of State, "Congressional Budget Justification: Department of State, Foreign Operations, and Related Programs, Fiscal Year 2020" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/05/ FY-2020-CBJ-FINAL.pdf.
- 28 Chase Peterson-Withorn, "Trump Refuses To Divest Assets, Passes Control To Sons," Forbes, January 11, 2017, available at https://www.forbes.com/sites/chasewithorn/2017/01/11/donald-trump-will-hand-overbusiness/#4f97d73660d7; Laura Figueroa Hernandez, "Trump's refusal to divest from his companies is testing ethical limits," Newsday, September 8, 2019, available at https://www.newsday.com/news/nation/trump-properties-ethics-emoluments-1.35979971.
- 29 Anita Kumar, "A Trump hotel mystery: Giant reservations followed by empty rooms," *Politico*, October 2, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/02/ trump-hotel-empty-rooms-016763.
- 30 Marissa Melton, "Trump Hosts Foreign Dignitaries at His Own Private Resort," Voice of America, April 6, 2017, available at https://www.voanews.com/usa/trump-hostsforeign-dignitaries-his-own-private-resort.
- 31 Brett Neely, "G-7 Summit To Be Held At Trump's Miami Golf Resort," NPR, October 17, 2019, available at https:// www.npr.org/2019/10/17/770367250/trumps-miamigolf-course-to-host-g-7-summit; Maggie Haberman, Eric Lipton, and Katie Rogers, "Why Trump Dropped His Idea to Hold the G7 at His Own Hotel," The New York Times, October 20, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2019/10/20/us/politics/trump-g7-doral.html.
- 32 Lucien Bruggeman, "Trump is facing 2 emoluments lawsuits: Here's what to know," ABC News, August 27, 2019, available at https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/trumpfacing-emoluments-lawsuits-heres/story?id=65217053; Russ Choma, "Emoluments Lawsuit Against Trump Can Go Forward, Court Rules," *Mother Jones*, September 13, 2019, available at https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2019/09/emoluments-lawsuit-against-trump-can-goforward-court-rules/; Josh Gerstein, "Appeals court revives emoluments suit against Trump," *Politico*, October 15, 2019, available at https://www.politico.com/news/2019/10/15/ trump-emoluments-dc-maryland-047507.
- 33 Bryan Bender and Natasha Bertrand, "Air Force says it sent crews to Trump's Scottish resort up to 40 times," *Politico*, September 12, 2019, available at https://www. politico.com/story/2019/09/12/air-force-trump-scottishresort-1493624.
- 34 Eugen Theise, "Give years after Euromaidan, Ukraine's new reformers battle corruption," Deutsche Welle, November 20, 2018, available at https://www.dw.com/en/fiveyears-after-euromaidan-ukraines-new-reformers-battlecorruption/a-46384484.
- 35 Diane Francis, "Why Poroshenko doesn't deserve a second term," Atlantic Council, February 28, 2019, available at https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/ukrainealert/whyporoshenko-doesn-t-deserve-a-second-term/.
- 36 BBC, "Ukraine election: Comedian Zelensky wins presidency by landslide," April 22, 2019, available at https:// www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-48007487.
- 37 Ukrainian Independent Information Agency, "President Zelensky signs motion for parliament to dismiss Ukraine's chief prosecutor," June 11, 2019, available at https://www. unian.info/politics/10582563-president-zelensky-signsmotion-for-parliament-to-dismiss-ukraine-s-chief-prosecutor.html.

- 38 Ukrinform, "Zelensky signs law on start of Anti-Corruption Court's work," September 20, 2019, available at https:// www.ukrinform.net/rubric-polytics/2784260-zelenskysigns-law-on-start-of-anticorruption-courts-work.html.
- 39 Ukrainian Independent Information Agency, "Zelensky says 74 anti-corruption bills already submitted to Parliament," September 2, 2019, available at https://www.unian.info/ politics/10669764-zelensky-says-74-anti-corruption-billsalready-submitted-to-parliament.html.
- 40 U.S. Agency for International Development, "Democracy, Human Rights and Governance," available at https://www. usaid.gov/ukraine/democracy-human-rights-and-governance (last accessed October 2019).
- 41 ForeignAssistance.gov, "Ukraine Foreign Assistance," available at https://www.foreignassistance.gov/explore/ country/Ukraine (last accessed October 2019).
- 42 U.S. Agency for International Development, "Democracy, Human Rights and Governance."
- 43 Cohen, "Fact check: Why Trump's sudden fixation on 'investigating corruption' doesn't add up."
- 44 Jane C. Timm, "There's no evidence for Trump's Biden-Ukraine accusations. What really happened?" NBC News, September 25, 2019, available at https://www. nbcnews.com/politics/2020-election/there-s-no-evidencetrump-s-biden-ukraine-accusations-what-n1057851.
- 45 Katie Zavadski, Jake Pearson, Ilya Marritz, "A Brief Guide to Giuliani's Questionable Friends in Ukraine—'Trump, Inc' Podcast," ProPublica, October 2, 2019, available at https:// www.propublica.org/article/trump-inc-podcast-rudygiuliani-friends-in-ukraine.
- 46 Devlin Barrett, John Wagner, Rosalind S. Helderman, "Two business associates of Trump's personal attorney Giuliani have been arrested on campaign finance charges," *The Washington Post*, October 10, 2019, available at https:// www.washingtonpost.com/politics/two-businessassociates-of-trumps-personal-lawyer-giuliani-havebeen-arrested-and-are-in-custody/2019/10/10/9f9c101aeb63-11e9-9306-47cb0324fd44_story.html; Steve Inskeep and Ashley Westerman, "How Former Ambassador Marie Yovanovitch Became A Target In Ukraine," NPR, October 11, 2019, available at https://www.npr. org/2019/10/11/768662050/how-former-ambassadormarie-yovanovitch-became-a-target-in-ukraine.
- 47 Anya van Wagtendonk, "The former ambassador to Ukraine says she was ousted because of her anti-corruption work," Vox, October 12, 2019, available at https:// www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2019/10/12/20911151/ impeachment-inquiry-ukraine-ambassador-marie-yovanovitch-testimony.
- 48 Justin Lynch, "Ukraine Reacts: Trump's Call Is Putin's Victory," Foreign Policy, September 26, 2019, available at https:// foreignpolicy.com/2019/09/26/ukraine-reacts-putin-isloving-this/.
- 49 Peter J. Henning, "A Push to Let the U.S. Charge Foreign Officials With Bribery," *The New York Times*, August 19, 2019, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2019/08/19/business/dealbook/foreign-corrupt-practices-act-bribery.html.
- 50 European Commission, "Fight against money laundering and terrorist financing: Commission assesses risks and calls for better implementation of the rules," Press release, July 23, 2019, available at https://ec.europa.eu/commission/ presscorner/detail/en/IP_19_4452.